MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF
RIBBY WITH WREA PARISH COUNCIL

Held At Wrea Green Institute

On 11 November 2013 at 19.30 Hours

Present: Cllr. Mrs. J.L. Wardell, (Chairman), Cllrs. J.W. Dobson, 
Ms. P.M. Durran, K.J. Lupton, J.C. Maskell, J. Molyneux, Mrs. P.A. Naylor, Mrs. C.E. Wheatman, and Cty Cllr. P. Rigby
There were twelve members of the public in attendance.

14/97 APOLOGIES and DECLARATION of INTERESTS

1. Apologies:  Br. Cllr. F.A. Andrews.  
2. Declarations of Interest: Cllr. J.W. Dobson 14/104 1 (Wray Crescent Land Tenants Annual Meeting)
3. Written Request for New SPI Dispensation – None received.

14/98 The MINUTES of the meetings of the 14 October 2013, which had previously been circulated to all councillors, were approved and signed by the Chairman.
14/99 POLICE/CRIME and DISORDER

1. Community Beat Officer’s Report:-  In the absence of a police official the
Council Chairman reported that:-

· A police newsletter for Wrea Green and Westby with Plumptons is to be distributed shortly.
· The local police can now be contacted by all the new digital means including twitter, facebook, e-mail, and also by telephone on 101.

· There were 12 reported crimes since the last meeting. 3 burglaries, 2 attempted burglaries, 2 thefts, 1 drug offence, 2 criminal damage (1 at Ribby Hall), 1 fear alarm & stress, and 1 assault.

· 1 burglary has been detected and three others accredited to the perpetrator. The drug offence was a stop and search which also resulted in the discovery of a large cache of stolen bicycles. 

· The fear alarm and stress, and the assault cases were not charged.

· There are two unmarked police cars patrolling Wrea Green on a regular basis.

· This months’ priorities affecting the parish are illegal parking in Wrea Green and the Martindale situation. 
2. Car Accidents atv School Roundabout – The Parish Council Chairman 
advised that the Headteacher at the local school was extremely disappointed with the response and reaction by the police to reports of accidents at the school roundabout.  The Police advised that they prioritise such situations and do not usually attend non injury road accidents.
It was generally felt that there are more accidents occurring at the school roundabout despite the PCSO’s comments that recorded accidents are down since the roundabout was introduced. It was RESOLVED that the Clerk would contact Lancashire County Council (LCC) regarding the current problem and the need for the road markings to be restored.  Cty. Cllr. P. Rigby is also to be kept within the loop.
3. The Martindale Situation – The meeting was opened from 19.56 hours to 

20.04 hours to allow the public to make their concerns known to the Council. It was accepted that the Police’s “hands are tied” as the home was not illegal and there was a need to detect crimes before action could be followed through. The current supervision system at Martindale does appear to be suspect and needs close scrutiny but is tied in with the residents’ human rights.  A high power meeting between the owner, police and other bodies had very little positive outcome.  A follow up meeting is planned and in the meantime it is important that parishioners monitor and keep a log of any suspicious instances which may then be used to back any proposed action.  It must be remembered that there is no clear evidence that the upward spiral of criminal activity in Wrea Green is caused by the residents of Martindale. There is currently a petition being circulated within the parish to be submitted to our MP for onward transfer to the Secretary of State. This is recommending the closure of this home. It was RESOLVED that the Clerk would request that the owner and head care worker attend the next Council meeting.
14/100 RECREATION GROUNDS and OPEN SPACES 

1. Millennium Clock Scrolls (14/67 1)- It was reported that the Millers did not have a list of what was in the Millennium Clock chamber. The Clerk will approach Alan Greening in this respect in the hope that there is still a record of inclusions.
2. Football on The Green (14/89 2.) – Cllr. Mrs. C.E. Wheatman advised that the secretary had taken up the “rubbish left on the green” issue and it appears that the situation has since improved. The Council will continue to monitor to ensure there is not a lapse.
3. Twinning – 10 Anniversary – French Vine Location –In the absence of Mike Parkinson this issue was discussed by the Council. It was RESOLVED that as a South facing location against a wall or trellis was appropriate the Council did not have an appropriate site which would ensure that the vine prospered.        

4. Repair to The Village Pump – As the pump was damaged by a road accident it was RESOLVED that it should be reinstated by J. Wareing and Son (Wrea Green) Limited with the cap and dislodged signage repaired.  The Clerk would ascertain the cost and approach the relevant car’s insurance for recompense. In addition, Cllr. J.W. Dobson advised that there was also £20-00 worth of plants  which needed replacement.  
5. Play Area Service Agreement (Appendix 2) – The Clerk advised that FBC had submitted a Annual Service Level Agreement to renew  the cover for Wray Crescent Play Area in the sum of £1301-86 up from £1081-50, but increased by the cover of one extra piece of equipment and a 3% cost of living increase.  It was RESOLVED that the agreement be completed and it was signed by the Chairman. The agreement covers maintenance, repair of equipment, removal of dangerous or moribund equipment, ongoing risk assessments by FBC and an annual risk assessment by Zurich,  The two new pieces of equipment are included within the agreement but basketball pillar is no longer covered as the only potential cost is a new net which could be replaced at a modest cost. 
6.  In House Quarterly Risk Review – The Clerk advised that the review was very pleasing with only nominal very low risk matters to deal with. The play area  in-house review mirrors the annual  Zurich risk review with only the need for a new wooden roof for the play house which FBC has already advised is to take place.
14/101 FINANCIAL and STANDING ORDERS MATTERS

1.  Parish Council Draft Accounts for the Period Ended 31 October 2013 

(Appendix 2) – The Clerk circulated and outlined the budget comparisons which were accepted and approved.  
2. Review of Website Budget 2013/14 – The clerk advised that having issued a duplicate cheque to cover the hosting now both cheques have now been banked. Need to increase budget by £72 and reduce Amenity Reserve budget accordingly. It was RESOLVED that this adjustment of budgets should be undertaken.
3. Payment of Accounts:-
3.1..  The following payments were approved for payment-
100506 H.J. Gigg

October Salary
         £ 606-63 net

100507 L. Weatherby         
October Salary
         £ 225-00 net
100508 HMRC

October Payment
         £ 167-78 net
100509 J.Wildish landscaps Grass Cutting October      £268-00 net £321-60 gr    

100510 E-On 


Electricity The Green        £  33-05 net £  34-01 gr 

100511 J.Waddington Ltd   Painting Railings 
         £785-00 net 

100512 LALC

Good Councillor Guides    £ 20-00 net
100513 FBC


Wreaths Remembrance     £ 40-00 net

100514 HJGigg

Bugler at Remembrance    £  20-00 net


100515 Wrea Green WI
Tub Maintenance
         £300-00 net
100516 BDO LLP

Annual Audit

         £300-00net £ 360-00 gr


In substitution of  100482 not received
100517 Media 21a

Autumn Newsletter
         £160-00 net
100518 Woodys

Creosote for Allotmt shed  £  16-50 net £19-80 gr


Cheques 100513 and 100514 in respect of Remembrance Sunday. The councillors are satisfied that the payment of the above expenditure complies with their right in pursuance of section 137 of LGA 1972 as it is to the benefit of the village as a whole and its residents.
4. Conservation Budget 
The payment of the J. Waddington Ltd cheque relating to the painting of the galvanised railings on the school roundabout within the Conservation Area is to come out of the agreed Conservation budget. The payment is in accordance with Highways Act 1980.
14/102 FYLDE BOROUGH/LANCASHIRE COUNTY COUNCILS

1.1. Lancashire County Councillor Report  - There was no report in Cllr. 
Rigby’s absence.
1.2. Fylde Borough Councillor Report – In the absence of Cllr. F.R. Andrews

the Clerk advised on his behalf that North View Farm had been considered a REFUSAL by the planning officer and will be before the DMC on 13 November 2013. Also Cllr. Andrews has written to our MP regarding the Martindale situation .
2. Meeting with Fylde Borough Council Amenity Cleaning – Clr. J.W. Dobson
advised that the meeting had been satisfactory.  However, it was admitted that some visits had not occurred due to the illness of one member of staff and the loss of another. 
14/103 VILLAGE ACTIVITIES  

1. Christmas Activities - 7 December 2013 -Update (14/92 1)–Cllr. P.A. Naylor reported that matters were progressing satisfactorily (See Appendix 3)
2. Bonfire Night – 5 November 2013 Update (14/92 2) -  The Clerk reported that the event had gone off very well and there was a record bucket collection of £1400-14. The Clerk and Chairman also thanked all those that had helped on the night especially the Institute committee. 

3. Remembrance Sunday – 10 November 2013 Update (14/92 3) -  The Clerk 
advised that it had been another successful event and thanked all the councillors and John Wheatman who had acted as marshalls on the day. 

3. SWAG – The village group which had been set up in 2010 had disbanded 

after the Richmond Avenue extension application was formalised. 
The meeting was opened up from 21.52 hours to 22.05 hours to allow attendees to outline their tentative proposals regarding the start up of a new action group to cover all parts of the parish.  The Council had always supported SWAG and was appreciative of the planning role it had played.  It was also agreed that it was important that any future group was not just concentrating on one particular part of the village but would be active throughout.  Matters were left on the basis that the parties would come back to the Council with details of progress at the next meeting.  
14/104 PARISH COUNCIL MATTERS   

1. Wray Green Land Tenants Meeting 11 November 2013 –Cllr. K.J. Lupton

advised that  a meeting took place prior to the Council meeting when the Council’s proposals where outlined and the tenants had the opportunity to express their views and ask questions.  The existing new garages will be the basis for future replacement or new ones with the doors and trim being dark green. The garage tenants were advised that this year’s rent would be £39-00 and the Clerk would also advise garage owners of their contract responsibilities where there were deficiencies. 
2. Electricity – Arrangements re Toilets and Cubicle – The Clerk advised that a three year fixed agreement had been negotiated which marginally reduced the current standing charge and cost of electricity for the cubicle with the new Station Road toilet supply being on the same tariff/arrangement.
3. Change of Date for Budget Meeting – There is now no need to change the date of the budget meeting as the PACT meeting is on 2 December 2013.
14105  HIGHWAYS

 1. General Matters – Cllr. J.W. Dobson advise that he had raised the Greenlands Farm overgrown hedge and creeping ivy problem with the acting Environment Directorate director at the LCC conference.
2. Railway Halt for Wrea Green – Cllr. J.C. Maskell suggested that if the current housing appeals are successful the Council should reconsider pressing for a railway halt for Wrea Green. The meeting was opened from 21.25 hours until 21.27 hours.  The Clerk advised that Network Rail had indicated that it was not in favour of any additional stops on the Blackpool stretch in view of the stopping time involved and, also where would the halt be located. In addition, the Neighbourhood Plan survey had only 14 responses from 6 houses in favour  - approximately 1%.  It was Resolved that the Council would review the situation after the conclusion of the appeals.
14/106  CLERK’S REPORT (Appendix 1)

The Clerk’s report, which was circulated to all members before the meeting, was noted and accepted. Cllr. J.W. Dobson queried why an United Utilities meeting was still not arranged. Despite initial original agreement by Mr. Perry he has subsequently ignored all further contact regarding a meeting. 
14/96 The Meeting Closed at 21.30 hours. 
The Next Meeting is on the 9 December 2013.     





Cllr. Mrs. J.L. Wardell





9 December 2013.

Chairman
